
FIVE PERCENT OF
MUELLER PRE-GRAND
JURY INTERVIEWS
PERTAIN TO STILL
ONGOING
INVESTIGATIONS
The other day, I asked Jason Leopold where the
Mueller FOIA release was this month. DOJ remains
under obligation to hand over hundreds of pages
a month in response to his FOIA, and they
usually hand it over in the first days of the
month.

He shared this month’s release, which makes it
clear DOJ did something pretty dickish to him.
DOJ turned over notice it was withholding 696
consecutive pages of materials, all of which
invoke the b73 exemption for grand jury
materials. Effectively, DOJ just dumped a bunch
of interviews conducted before grand jury
testimony, all of which DOJ has been withholding
under that grand jury exemption, to fulfill
their monthly obligation.

And because these are consecutive pages, we
can’t glean information from them in the same
way we can pages (such as those pertaining to
Steve Bannon’s January 2019 Grand Jury
appearance) turned over as part of other
releases.

But there is, however, one detail that we can
learn from this. Of the 696 grand jury related
pages DOJ withheld, 40 of them also invoke the
b7A exemption for an ongoing investigation.

That means that, in addition to the grand jury
exemption, more than 5% of the pages were also
withheld for ongoing investigations. We have no
idea if these interviews are representative of
the total. We also can’t see how many individual
interviews these records include. But of this
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batch, it’s over 5%.

To be sure, given what we’ve seen of late,
I don’t think that means we’re going to see
indictments based on the Trump cases. While
individual pages of the Stone, Bannon, and Flynn
materials released in the last year reflect
ongoing investigations, a whole lot of Sam
Patten’s materials do (or at least did, last
summer).

Patten, you’ll recall, was sort of a mirror
image for Konstantin Kilimnik to Paul Manafort,
another American political consultant that he
used to access US networks. Patten was referred
to Mueller by the Senate Intelligence Committee
because he lied in his interview with the
Committee. After that he entered into a
cooperation agreement where he shared a whole
bunch of what he had learned about how Russia
interferes in Ukrainian politics (and through
that, in US politics).

That is, my guess is that a bunch of these
ongoing investigations pertain to stuff like
counterintelligence investigations leading to
the Treasury sanctions imposed yesterday,
including one person who had worked with
Kilimnik to interfere in the 2020 US elections.

Whatever it is, though, the only value of DOJ
pulling this dickish move is to give a sense of
how much of this material remains ongoing.
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